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SCOTTISH ARCTIC CLUB 
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of the Arctic 
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President:  Stella Spratley 

 Vice Presidents: Susie Ranford, Noel Williams 

Secretary:Iain Allison, Treasurer: Chris Calver, 

Committee members: David Broadhead, Chris Gilmore, Fraser Melville, Jennifer Newall, 

David Stone, Aythya Young 

www.scottisharcticclub.org.uk 

New members are welcome: the Club is for people of all ages and nationalities who 

have an interest in the Arctic, particularly if they have already been, or are planning to 

travel there. See the web site for an application form. 

 

From the President 

It was fantastic to see so many people at the Gathering in November, in real life, face to face. So many good 

chats. It was also good to see such a superb array of talks, all from within our membership. Many thanks to 

all. Hopefully we have an Attadale meet, solstice meet and a Greenland trip to look forward to. Fingers 

crossed. 

 

And now to some urgent business. WE NEED A NEW SECRETARY. Please save Iain! He has done way more 

than enough. Please get in touch. We plan to divide the role up as much as possible. We have already sepa-

rated the newsletter from the secretarial role. We also plan to make the organisation of the Gathering a 

separate role. I am sure that Iain will be happy to discuss the role with anyone interested.  

 

Hope everyone is fit and well,  

 

Stella 

 

From the Editor 

This is another bumper issue. For such a small club, we are wonderfully prolific in print. 

 

In this issue we have an article by Bryan Alexander on the last nomads of the Chukota Peninsula with some 

stunning photographs. 

 

During COP26 the New York Times described Myrtle Simpson as possibly the ‘coolest person on the planet’. 

I disagree – I think she is the coolest person on the planet. She gives an atmospheric account of her 

involvement. 

 

Then something different: Hugh Mackay has produced the report of an Edinburgh University East Greenland 

Expedition in 1982 in electronic form. It’s long but of great interest, and since the newsletter is sent out 

almost exclusively by e-mail it was thought that it would be a good idea to include it. 

 

This sets a precedent – would other members like to submit old expedition reports? The newsletter could 

be a useful archive medium. 
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I am always looking for contributions, so please send them to me at  chris.gilmore@glasgow.ac.uk. 

 

Gathering & Supper 2022 
 

Date: Saturday 5th November 2022 

Venue: Carrbridge Hotel, Main Street, Carrbridge PH23 3AB 

 contact details: web - https://www.carrbridgehotel.com 

   telephone - 01479 841202 

   email - enquiries@carrbridgehotel.com 

 

Costs:  Bed & breakfast -  £44.50 per person per night sharing a double/twin room 

    £49.50 per person per night sharing a double/twin room 

 Dinner - £25.50 

 

As usual, a number of members will gather for dinner on the Saturday evening.  We anticipate the event to 

proceed as for the past few years with the Gathering at 2.00 pm followed by the brief AGM at about 5.30 

and the Supper at 7.30. 

 

For now, please book your accommodation with the hotel. 

 

We anticipate returning to the Ben Nevis Hotel for November 2023. 

 

Iain Allison 

 

 

Not the Sunday Walk 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Although the committee has decided to discontinue the Sunday walk after the Gathering, nevertheless, 

members took advantage of the good weather to do some local sight-seeing on their way home.  This 

photograph of Loch Arkaig is from Elizabeth and John Hay. 
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Scottish Arctic Club 

Annual General Meeting 2021 (DRAFT, not yet approved) 

 

Minutes of the AGM held on Saturday 20th November 2021 at 5.26 pm with Stella Spratley, President, in the 

chair and 39 members present. 

 

Apologies for absence were received from: Siggi Adalsteinsson, Anne Bartle, Chris Bartle, Ashley Buchan, 

David Broadhead, Helena Dejak, Brigitte Grossmann, Hans-Peter Grossmann, Edda Loesch, Frank Loesch, 

Peter Mackay, Fraser Melville, Barbara Nelson, Peter Nelson, Jenny Newall, Chris Ravey, John Thorogood, 

Evelyne Wells, John Wells, Angela Wolle, Heiko Wolle. 

 

The president began by welcoming members to this AGM held in person after the restrictions of the past 

two years. 

 

1. Minutes of the virtual AGM of 14th November 2020, which had previously been circulated, were 

proposed as an accurate record by Chris Calver. 

 

2. Matters arising. 

There were no matters arising not already on this year's agenda. 

 

3. The President’s Annual Report 

In her brief report, the President highlighted the Attadale Meet which went ahead but in the 

autumn rather than the spring as the only activity in 2021, since the Solstice meet had been 

cancelled.  The Anniversary Expedition to Tasiilaq will now go ahead in July 2022.  She extended the 

Club's very grateful thanks to Chris Gilmore for producing the 50th Anniversary Journal which was 

very well received by members.  Her report is appended to these Minutes 

 

4. Membership Report 

The secretary reported that the membership was fairly stable from year to year and stood at just 

over 170.  A report is appended to these Minutes. 

 

5. Treasurer’s Report 

Chris Calver stated that he had transferred £600 to the Expedition Fund being the sum, rounded up, 

of donations received with the annual subscription and the excess income from the Attadale meet.  

In 2020-21 expenses had been greater due to the production of the Journal.  However, with a bank 

balance approaching £5000 he saw no need to increase either the subscription nor the Gathering 

fee.  He was pleased to see that many payments were being made by 'Faster Payment/BACS'. 

 

6. Scottish Arctic Expedition Fund (SAEF) 

The President asked the chair of the trustees of the SAEF to comment on this item.  Kathleen 

Cartwright reported that the fund stood at about £15,000.  Donations this year had been boosted 
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by a grant of £5,000 from the Wallace Trust (Bill Wallace was one of the founder members of the 

Club) and from Myrtle Simpson's suggestion that donations in memory of Hugh Simpson be sent to 

the Expedition Fund.  This February, four grants were awarded for a total of £3000 and all were 

postponed to 2022.  Three of the grant recipients for 2020 have also postponed their expeditions to 

2022.   The SAEF accounts are attached to these Minutes. 

 

7. SAC website and social media 

Susie Ranford continues to maintain the Club's website which requires little intervention.  The Club has a 

presence on both Facebook and Twitter and Susie asked for a show of hands of those who use social media; 

a minority of members present!  If anyone has any ideas on how we can increase our reach with social 

media they should contact Susie. 

 

8. Election of new Committee members 

Hans-Peter Grossmann is the only committee member demitting office this year.  As we brought the 

newsletter editor onto the committee we consider that the committee is large enough.  The 

Treasurer, Chris Calver, is elected annually and is willing to stand for one more year.  At the next 

AGM he will have served for 10 years and feels that it is appropriate that he stands down then.  The 

search for a new secretary is making some progress with a volunteer thinking about it.  Iain Allison 

is willing to continue in the meantime especially with the Anniversary Expedition still in progress 

but wishes to give up at the next AGM.  The committee is looking at the distribution of roles 

covered by the secretary.  The production of the newsletter has been taken over by Chris Gilmore 

and we hope that membership matters can be dealt with by someone other than the secretary.  

Volunteers are sought! 

 

9. Spring Meet 

The President noted, in her earlier introduction, that when attendance at the Solstice Meet dwindled and it 

was discontinued, it was Kathleen Cartwright who started organising a Spring Meet, initially at 

Inchnadamph Lodge.  The President thanked Kathleen Cartwright for organising these for so long and 

invited her to comment on the current situation.  Kathleen reported that this year the meet was moved 

from May to September and was fully booked in the three cottages at Attadale. They have a provisional 

booking for the week of 30 April-7 May 2022.   

 

 

10.  Summer Solstice Meet 

The Summer Solstice Meet had to be cancelled.  Myrtle Simpson did, however, invite a few friends who 

gathered that weekend for the usual barbecue and marshmallows toasted round the log fire.  As the 

weekend was so close to the actual solstice, which was on the Monday, Myrtle had organised a visit to the 

local stone circle where the local landowner, Jamie Williamson, outlined what is known about the 

archaeology of the site.  She is looking forward to hosting the Solstice Meet in 2022 at Farleiter on 24/25/26 

June. This weekend offers opportunities for walking, canoeing and swimming as well as excellent 

gastronomy. 

 

11.  Annual Gathering and Supper 2021 

The committee has suggested that the Ben Nevis Hotel be booked for 2023 and that the Club looks 
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for a different venue for next year.  We will attempt to hold the Gathering & Supper on the first or 

second weekend in November and a number of potential hotels have been suggested. 

 

12.  Any other business 

1. The President thanked Chris Calver for making a Solander box for the 18th century, first 

edition in English, book by Hans Egede on Greenland, presented by an anonymous donor. 

2. A bottle of Shackleton whisky was donated by Louise Hollinrake??  The President suggested 

it be auctioned and asked for sealed bids to be handed to her. 

3. The trustees of the Expedition Fund and the committee have decided that there will be a 

special award for self-supported expeditions to the Arctic to be named the Myrtle and Hugh 

Simpson Award.  It will be a grant up to £3000 and will only be awarded if the more 

stringent criteria are met. 

4. Insurance for activities in polar regions has been discussed recently among members going 

on the Anniversary Expedition.  Some members, of a certain age, have found difficulty in 

obtaining insurance.  A number of organisations were mentioned but we seek members' 

information on potential companies. 

  

The AGM closed at 5.52 

Iain Allison 25 November 2021 

 

President's Report for session 2020-2021 

Before writing this I looked back at the report I wrote last year. It mentioned the postponement of our 50th 

anniversary trip to Greenland. Well, we’ve done it again . . . Hopefully we will finally get to Greenland in 

2022. Third time lucky.  The solstice meet also had to be cancelled this year, though a few of us did meet up. 

But the Attadale meet did take place, having been postponed until September. Hooray!  As I write this I am 

looking forward to seeing people face to face again at this year’s Gathering. Everyone will have received 

their copy of our 50th anniversary journal (a fine publication, many thanks to Chris and all involved) and 

finally we’ll be able to mark our anniversary by gathering to hear tales from across the years. Thanks to all 

club members who have kindly agreed to speak. 

And finally thanks to all committee members. It will be good to see them in person rather than via zoom. 

Most importantly, I hope that everyone is fit and well after another strange year. 

Stella 

SAC Membership Report 
 

Membership at 31 August 2020  

 

Number of members: 173 

Number of new members: 5 

Number who resigned: 2 

Number of deceased members: 3 

 

New members 

Simon Fraser 
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Eve MacCallum 

Remco Schellingerhout 

Simon Tietjen 

Amanda Vestergaard 

 

Deceased member 

David Talbot, March 2020 

Evelyn McNicol, April 2020 

Hugh Simpson, November 2020 

(Peter Roberts, December 2019) 

 

Resigned members 

Colin & Jay Whimster 

 

Iain Allison, Secretary 23 October 2021 

 

Scottish Arctic Expedition Fund (SAEF) 

SC046857 

Treasurer’s Report: 1 September 2020 to 31 August 2021 

Balance at bank 01/09/2020 £8853.83 

Balance at bank 31/08/2021 £15174.27 

 

INCOME 

Gift Aid      £533.76 

Donations, auctions, in memoriam  £3763.00 

Amazon Smile Europe Care    £23.68 

Bequest      £5,000.00 

        TOTAL  £9320.44 

EXPENDITURE 

Expedition grants awarded (all deferred until 2022): 

Stephanie Carol (SAC Greenland)   £500 

Lucy Hart (SAC Greenland)   £500 

Fraser Melville     £500 

Mark Agnew (Northwest Passage row)  £1500 

    TOTAL   £3,000.00 

    BALANCE  £6320.44 

 

Awards 

Liam Tracy £1,000 Solo 600 km ski expedition in Finnmark 

Tom Litchfield, Hannah Mortlock £500 each 

St Andrews University Mountaineering Club, to join SAC anniversary expedition 

Yvonne Findlay £400 University of Glasgow field trip to Iceland 

Hamish Rodger £700 SAMS/UNIS Glacier fieldwork and skiing, Svalbard 

Flordespina Dodds £600 Whale Wise. Research on humpback whales, Westfjords, Iceland 

 

 

SCW Fenton, Treasurer, SAEF     3 September 2021 and February 13 2022 
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Scottish Arctic Club Committee Meeting 2021 (DRAFT – not yet approved) 

 

Minutes of the Committee Meeting held on Saturday 20th November 2021 at 10.00 am with Stella Spratley 

President, in the chair and Iain Allison, Chris Calver, Chris Gilmore, Susan Ranford, David Stone and Noel 

Williams present.   

 

1 Apologies for absence were received from David Broadhead, Hans-Peter Grossmann, Fraser 

 Melville and Jenny Newall. 

2 Minutes of the previous committee meeting on Zoom of 2nd November 2020 

 2.1 The minutes were deemed accurate and were approved 

 2.2 Although we had agreed a year ago to invite Holly Gillibrand, a local climate activist, to our 

  meeting, we had not done so and no longer consider it appropriate. 

3 Minutes of the virtual, climate-change meeting of 9th November 2020 

3.1 The minutes were approved 

3.2 There were no matters arising 

4 Minutes of the virtual AGM of 14th November 2020 

 4.1 The minutes were approved 

 4.2 There were no matters arising 

5 Annual reports to 2021 AGM 

 5.1 The President's brief report is appended to the Minutes, below. 

 5.2 The Secretary's report on membership is also appended. 

6 Annual Accounts 

 6.1 The Treasurer's report is attached to these Minutes 

 6.2 The treasurer reported that the balance was close to £5000 and considered that there was 

no   need to increase either the subscription or the fee for the Gathering.  As the balance is so 

  high, it was suggested that we could pay for an invited speaker for a future Gathering. 

7 Expedition Fund 

The committee noted the accounts of the Scottish Arctic Expedition Fund (SAEF) and that there is 

currently a high balance of about £15,000 due to exceptional donations in 2020-2021.  The grants 

awarded in February 2021 total £3000 and it is hoped to maintain this figure and this high balance 

will be used to even out the variable donations from year to year. 

The book, a first edition in English of Has Egede's account of Greenland, donated in 2019 by a 

member, who wished to remain anonymous, has had a new Solander box made for it by Chris 

Calver which was admired by all.  As the proceeds from the sale or auction of this item are to be 

credited to the SAEF, we left consideration of the best way to proceed to the trustees of the SAEF. 

8 Committee members 

8.1 The secretary's position is up for re-election every year.  Chris Gilmore hinted that he was 

considering it; however, he has now been doing the Newsletter for a number of years and 

would prefer that someone else take it over.  He considers that, with the software system 

that he uses, the time taken to put it together is just a few hours and if a replacement as 

newsletter editor is found, he would be more inclined to take over the secretary's role.  It 

was further suggested that a membership secretary could be appointed to take on such 

matters from the secretary.  The discussion continued regarding the period of service for 

the office bearers and a consensus was that the president, secretary and treasurer should 
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be in office for 5 years, with no extension, to provide some continuity.  The procedures of 

two other charities were noted with a maximum of 2 years, renewable once, or 5 years also 

renewable once.  There is a need to revisit the Club's constitution.  As the secretary had 

reported the membership numbers, some discussion centred on how best to publicise the 

Club to attract new members. 

8.2 The treasurer is elected annually and Chris Calver indicated his willingness to continue for 

one further year. 

8.3 The President thanked Hans-Peter Grossmann for his service to the Club over these past 

years.  It was noted that, as we had brought the newsletter editor onto the committee, 

there was no need for a further committee member. 

9 Spring and Solstice meets in 2021 

 9.1 The President noted that the Spring meet at Attadale had been postponed from May to 

   September and had taken place with 16 members.  The cottages at Attadale have 

been    booked for 2022, 30th April to 7th May 

 9.2 The President noted that the Solstice meet, hosted by Myrtle Simpson did not take place; 

  however a small number of members did enjoy a fire and barbecue hosted by Myrtle and a 

  Sunday visit to a local stone circle where the land-owner, Jamie Williamson, outlined what is 

  know archaeologically about the site.  For 2022 the dates are: 24/25/26 June. 

10 Annual Gathering & Supper 2022 

 10.1 For 2022, it was decided to look for a hotel that could accommodate us on either the first or 

  second weekend in November.  Carrbridge Hotel, and Duke of Gordon, in Grantown, were 

  suggested and the President has checked the Highlander in Newtonmore. 

 10.2 For 2023, it was decided to book the Ben Nevis Hotel again. 

11 Next committee meeting 

  It was suggested that the committee meet using Zoom at some point prior to the next  

  Gathering as well as having a meeting at the Gathering. 

12 Any other business 

 12.1 A member suggested that the Club hold a lunchtime meeting for members who preferred 

not   to stay overnight.  It was noted that the geographical spread of our membership meant that 

  any such meeting would attract few members.  It was considered that we could adjust the 

  current annual Gathering to accommodate a lunchtime event as well as the evening Supper 

  and the committee will give this further consideration. 

 12.2 Insurance for expeditions to the Arctic, specifically Greenland, was raised.  This will be  

  mentioned at the AGM to seek out information from members 

12.3 The website was mentioned by Susie Ranford, who currently maintains it.  She has renewed 

 the annual hosting fee and is about to renew the 5-year domain name subscription.  There 

is  no tracking available on the site so we have no idea how often it is visited nor who is 

 visiting.  We should get a feel for who uses social media at the AGM. 

 

 

Iain Allison, 23 Nov. 2021 
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Scottish Arctic Club 

 Treasurer's Report: September 1st 2020 - August 31st  2021. 
 

Balance at bank 1/9/20 £4,808.95    

Balance at bank 31/8/21 £4,209.12 

Reduction in balance for year £599.83 

At Aug 31 2021 Total money available  £4,209.12 

 

Income 

 

Subscriptions on Gathering forms/cash                n/a 

Subscriptions other dates (BACS and via Secretary)                770.00 

Journal sales (inc, postage)                   60.00 

Gathering fees                n/a 

Donations (other dates transfers/cash)                 28.00 

Attadale Meet 2021                3234.00 

Heiko Donation ( SAEF)                100.00 

Total            £4192.00 

 

Expenditure 

 

Office/Committee (inc. journal postage)                504.97 

Journal Printing costs (inc. extra copies)              1093.00 

Attadale Meet 2021  (total rent for cottages )              2950.00 

Heiko Donation SAEF (16/11/20)                100.00 

Website              £143.86 

Total            £4791.83 

 

Reduction in balance is £4791.83 - £4192.00  =    £599.83 

 

Notes: 

Website The 2020/21 registration was paid in November 2020. 

The office expenses include the 50yr Anniversary Journal + post and packaging. 

Production and distribution of the most fascinating and excellent Journal was approximately 50% covered 

by income, hence the minor reduction in our balance, which is picking up with subscription income. 

The SAC received donations totalling £28 during the year. 

Due to Covid there was no Gathering, supper or Attadale meet in 2020. 

Attadale 2021 took place in September.  A surplus of £472.08, will be transferred to the SAEF, and will 

appear in the 2021/22 figures. 

More faster payments and standing orders are now in place. 'Faster Payments' usually imply using cards at 

bank branches or over the internet. 

The SAC has sufficient funds to cover its normal activities during the remainder of 2021 and for 2022. 

As a final note: Balance at Bank at 15/09/2020 £ 4712.12 

 

Chris Calver, SAC Treasurer 22/10/2021  
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Myrtle Simpson: My Cop26 
  

The phone rang. ‘David de Rothschild speaking’. Oh, I said, ‘I’ve heard that name somewhere before’. 

‘I’m the heir’ he said ‘speaking for Cop26’ 

He explained that the Arctic was to be a prime issue. A special Hub had been set up, to tell the World that 

we had to move. We are very nearly too late. The high Arctic is getting too hot. The resulting thaw will 

cause disaster. 

He and his team were looking for a Nansen, Amundsen, a Wally Herbert. But they were all dead. They 

wanted someone who had travelled on the ice at a high latitude. My name came up as Hugh. Roger Tuft 

and I had reached 84°N on our attempt to reach the North Pole. 

David urged me to come down to Glasgow to tell COP26 the facts.  To show slides of our journey and the 

reality of Global Warming. 

When I made difficulties he solved all problems and suggested I bring a pal. So Rory, [youngest son], came 

as my Sherpa. 

  

The organisation was incredible. The thousands of Protesters corralled in the street.  The World Delegates 

whizzed to destinations. Friendly police, all with Irish or Welsh accents, directing Rory and me to our Hub. 

My large label round my neck marked ‘Speaker’ opened all doors, cups of coffee and smiley faces.  The area 

of westend Glasgow turned into a cultivated site. 

Everyone we met was Someone. As we waited my turn to speak, I noticed a Greenland face.  A young guy 

showed pictures of his family, dog sledge, kids playing in the snow, ‘All gone’ he gestured. the tide had 

come in, the sea risen and their way of life destroyed. 

  

We all listened to each other: we wanted the same thing. Everyone searching for answers and intrigued by 

ideas. 

A guy showed a video of himself swimming for 5 consecutive days across the Pole.  An elderly American 

woman who dived deep under the ice told us all the reefs were dead.  Scientists, from Geologists to Bota-

nists to marine Biologists proved what we were doing to destroy the Northern World. 

  

But there was light beyond all this.  We could all work together AND save THE world. The atmosphere was 

optimistic. No one was arguing. No feeling of self-rightfulness. Or doom and gloom. 

  

As I climbed back into my covid free bubble in the Gorms, I felt so privileged to have been at COP26. Inci-

dentally, thy loved my slides. I do feel I kept the flag flying for the SAC! 
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The 1902-04 Scottish National Antarctic Expedition of William Speirs Bruce and its Geological Collection. 

 

Iain Allison 

 

The centenary of the death of William Speirs Bruce occurred on the 28th October 2021.  Regrettably the 

Club did not record this anniversary in any way so perhaps this note will partially make up for it.  I came 

across his name earlier this year in an article in the Scottish Journal of Geology by Silvia Carrasquero, 

curator of the Museo de La Plata, in Argentina.  An earlier, 2017, article in the Scottish Journal of Geology 

discussed the geological work of the Scottish National Antarctic Expedition (SNAE).  This article was written 

by Philip Stone of the British Geological Survey in Edinburgh and details the notebooks and specimens from 

the SNAE now in the care of the National Museum of Scotland.  Subsequently, there followed 

correspondence between Carrasquero and Stone who encouraged her to write about the geological 

collection in the Museo de La Plata.  This collection of rocks from Laurie Island, South Orkney Islands, was 

donated by Bruce to Francisco Moreno, the director of the Museo de La Plata, to whom Bruce had written 

requesting assistance in his negotiations with the Argentinian government about their taking over his 

meteorological station on Laurie Island.  That small collection initiated the museum's Antarctic collection.  

Bruce's observatory was called Omond House, after Robert Traill Omond, the first superintendent of the 

weather station at the summit of Ben Nevis where Bruce worked for almost a year in 1895/96.  The 

Argentine government did, indeed, take over the running of the station Bruce had established and the 

Orcadas Antarctic Station continues to operate to this day.   

 

Silvia Carrasquero's article appeared in the first issue of the Scottish Journal of Geology for 2021 and a short 

discussion of it by Philip Stone was published in the second issue shortly after Bruce's anniversary.  

Following publication of Dr Carresquero's paper, I wrote to her to say that within the Club, his name and 

reputation had not been forgotten and I mentioned Iain Smart's donation of his Polar Medal to the RSGS in 

Bruce's memory.  I then had an email exchange with Philip Stone following the publication of his note.  He 

mentioned that a few geologists did get together on the centenary to remember his contributions to 

science.  One of their number was Ian Dalziel who was the geology leader on the cruise I took to South 

Georgia and the Antarctic Peninsula in early 2013 under the auspices of the Geological Society of America, 

marking the start of their 125th anniversary celebrations.  The itinerary did include the South Orkney Islands, 

however the ice conditions prohibited us visiting there, but instead we visited Elephant Island where, over a 

decade after the SNAE, Shackleton's crew survived for over 4 months at the end of the Endurance 

expedition. 

 

In Stone's note, he outlines more of Bruce's Arctic geological research especially in Svalbard where, on his 

third Arctic voyage in 1898, he noted deposits of gypsum and coal.  In 1908 Bruce formed the Scottish 

Spitsbergen Syndicate and later was able to recruit experienced geologists, such as James Wordie and Henry 

Cadell, for the exploratory field work.  He visited Spitsbergen 6 times between 1909 and 1920 and 

exploration continued after Bruce's death till 1928.  Although much scientific work was done and his 

company had filed claims over an area much larger than any other company, no commercial deposits were 

exploited.  At the time there was no sovereign nation in control of the Svalbard archipelago and Bruce 

sought for the British government to re-assert its rights to the control of Svalbard.  The Svalbard treaty was 

eventually signed in 1920 and Norway became the sovereign power in 1925. 
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Omond House at present. Photograph by Heiner Kubny. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Argentinian Orcadas Base, Laurie Island, South Orkney Islands. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Omond House at the time of  the Scottish National Antarctic Expedition 1902-04. 
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Last Nomads of the Chukotka Peninsula 

 

Bryan Alexander 
 

 

On a cold day in early March, Vasya brought his snowmobile to a halt on a hilltop. We had been 

travelling for almost four hours and I welcomed the opportunity to get off the sled and walk around. 

The snow had been packed hard by winter storms and the sastrugi and rough ice jarred my spine. 

We were heading to the winter camp of one of the last groups of nomadic Chukchi reindeer herders 

on the Chukotka Peninsula. I had first heard about these people many years ago on an earlier trip to 

Chukotka.  I was told that they lived far away in the north and still followed a very traditional lifestyle. 

Although I was interested in visiting them, the difficulties involved in travelling to this nomadic group 

who live in a vast (50,000 sq km) and remote area, I felt made it unviable.  

 

In 2009, Gennady, a Chukchi friend of mine, mentioned how he had been travelling in the north of 

the Chukotka Peninsula the previous winter and had come across these herders. He had been 

astonished by how traditional they were. I reasoned that if Gennady, a Chukchi himself, was that 

impressed by these people, maybe I should try to visit them after all. 

 

In early February 2010 I flew to Chukotka, and then following Gennady’s advice, set out to try and 

visit these reindeer herders. A combination of, bad weather, fuel shortages, and a lack of transport 

delayed us, but after four weeks of frustration and delays, we were finally close to our destination. 

 

After further 40 minutes Vasya stopped his snowmobile again on another hilltop. The view was 

spectacular and in the valley below I could see three Yarangas (Chukchi tents). We set off down the 

steep snow covered hillside and ten minutes later Vasya brought his snowmobile to a stop outside 

one of the Yarangas. I got off the sled and followed him inside where we were greeted by Natasha 

Nomoro and her partner, Grisha Rahtyn. 

 

The Inside of the Yaranga was much larger than I expected, there was no heat and the reindeer skin 

walls were covered in frost.  Natasha led us to the back of the Yaranga, where there was a polog, an 

inner tent. This box shaped structure with reindeer skin walls was the only part of the Yaranga that 

was heated, and it was where she and Grisha ate and slept. I lifted up the reindeer skin at the 

entrance and crawled in. It seemed small and quite dark inside. The only light came from a couple 

of oil lamps and it took a while for my eyes to get used to it. We sat on reindeer skins as Natasha 

made tea and served us raw frozen reindeer meat which we ate with pieces of seal fat. The Polog 

was surprisingly snug, the warmth coming from the just two oil lamps and the heat of our bodies. 

As I sat there gradually thawing out after the cold journey, I felt a bit like I had gone back in time to 

the Arctic of 100 years ago. Natasha and Grisha were both dressed in traditional Chukchi reindeer 

skin clothing and the only items of modernity that I could see were a thermos, an alarm clock and a 

wind-up radio.  

 

Later that evening after a meal of boiled reindeer meat we chatted and I began to learn more about 

Natasha and Grisha’s life on the tundra. He was 40 and she was 46 and they were the oldest of the 

nine adults in this herding group. Together they  looked after about 2,500 reindeer. In a week or two 

they would begin their migration north to the coast where they would spend the summer with their 

reindeer. There they have good pastures and the cool winds off the Chukchi Sea help to keep the 

mosquitoes at bay.  The couple had only got together quite recently after both Natasha’s husband 
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and Grisha’s wife had died. As the average life expectancy for native people in Chukotka is only 45 

years, they were considered the old people of the camp. 

 

Grisha told me they were keeping a 24 hour watch over the herd because there was a pack of grey 

wolves in the area. There were a few polar wolves too in the area, but they are solitary. Grisha 

explained that the polar wolves were not a problem and he was happy to let one kill a reindeer every 

month or two. “They need to eat too, and they always select a reindeer from the outside of the herd. 

They don’t chase the whole herd and split them up like the packs of grey wolves do.” 

 

We turned in early that evening as Grisha had to leave at first light for his shift, keeping watch over 

the herd. I was expecting it to be cold at night in the Polog but I was pleasantly surprised by just how 

warm it was. I had a reindeer skin sleeping bag, but it was too warm to use. I just stretched out on a 

reindeer skin fully clothed with my parka over me. Later in the night, I became so hot that I ended 

up stripping down to just my shirt and long johns.  At 4 am I woke to find Grisha and Natasha already 

up sitting and drinking tea. They poured me a mug of tea and I joined them. Later, we ate a meal of 

frozen small pieces of raw fresh and fermented reindeer meat which were seasoned with willow 

leaves.  

 

After our early morning meal, Grisha began to dress and prepared to go to the herd. What surprised 

me was that he wore no modern clothes at all, from his socks and long underwear to his boots and 

Kukhlyanka (outer coat) all his clothes were made of reindeer skin.  

 

By six it was getting light and Grisha left on foot. The temperature was -32°C and he had a 10-15 km 

walk ahead of him to reach the herd. That was before he even started his day’s work of rounding up 

stray animals and keeping a watch out for wolves. I was surprised and impressed that this group still 

herded their reindeer in the traditional Chukchi way: on foot and without using herding dogs. Unlike 

most reindeer herders in other parts of the Arctic, they had no snowmobiles or any other form of 

motorised transport. 

 

Soon after Grisha left, Natasha began her chores around camp collecting ice, hanging their fur 

clothing out on a line to dry, before climbing up onto the roof of the Yaranga to beat the snow off it. 

She told me that this Yaranga had originally been made by her great, great, grandmother. Over the 

years it had been repaired and patched with new skins numerous times as it was passed down from 

one generation to the next.  

 

As the first rays of morning sunshine touched the surrounding hills I was able to appreciate just what 

a beautiful setting the camp was in, with rolling hills all around. The place is known as Tenimvaam. 

It lay close to a river where hot springs keep the ice thin even in the coldest of winters so the herders 

can fish for Arctic char and grayling. Also important, the surrounding hills offered shelter from the 

winter storms. “It can be windy all around,” Natasha told me, “But here it’s usually calm.”  

 

Vitta and Yashka, two young men who had been keeping watch over the herd during the night had 

slept most of the morning but came to our Yaranga later. Vitta is Grisha’s 15 year old nephew. 

Natasha gave the boys a meal of boiled reindeer and a mug of hot tea. She seemed to keep busy the 

whole day doing chores around the camp and sewing. In the late afternoon, Grisha returned from 

the herd looking tired. He took off his Kukhlyanka (coat) and hung it up to dry before we settled 

down to a hot meal of stewed reindeer.  

 

A few days later, Natasha told me that if the weather was good the following day, Grisha would put 
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up his own Yaranga and she would move in with him. She would leave hers for her son and daughter-

in-law, passing the Yaranga on to yet another generation. 

 

The next day, the weather was perfect, cold, clear and sunny. During the morning Grisha began the 

task of putting up his Yaranga. He erected the frame in the traditional way, so that the entrance faced 

east towards the rising sun. The frame was lashed securely together with rope. It took him several 

hours to complete. In the afternoon when the other men came back from the herd, they helped him 

pull the cover over the frame. Grisha seemed pleased told me that the next day they would probably 

have a ‘celebration.’  

 

I was curious about what type of celebration he was planning. It turned out to be a traditional ritual 

to celebrate him and Natasha moving in to his Yaranga for the first time. Both coastal and inland 

Chukchi traditionally have animistic beliefs, with each family having their own idols. The ritual that 

Grisha was to perform involved feeding his idols with reindeer fat and asking the spirits for help in 

looking after the herders’ families and reindeer.  

 

Before the ritual began, the young men were sent out to gather the reindeer and bring them close 

to the camp. After the reindeer had arrived, Grisha placed a child’s sled and an adult’s sled close to 

his Yaranga, putting idols and other sacred objects on them, and positioning two idols in the snow 

in front of each sled. Afterwards he went inside the Yaranga.  

 

The young men watched in silence as Grisha began the process of making fire by friction using a bow 

drill to light small pieces of willow. The wood didn’t light easily, “It’s wet,” Grisha muttered as he 

worked the bow drill back and forth. It took about 20 minutes before the wood began smouldering 

and by then Grisha had beads of frozen sweat on his brow. He placed the smouldering wood on a 

shovel and gently blew on it coaxing the fire into life and adding more small twigs of willow. Finally 

he carried the burning wood outside placing it on the ground by the sleds, where he gradually built 

up the fire. After the fire making, dried meat was offered to the spirits of the different areas of 

pasture they used throughout the year. We all sat and ate some of the dried meat before the young 

men gathered the herd and lassoed a reindeer for the sacrifice.  

 

The reindeer was led close to Grisha’s Yaranga, positioned so that its head faced to the east and then 

stabbed quickly through the heart. It fell to the ground and was dead within seconds. As part of the 

ritual, Grisha dipped his hand in blood and walked quickly around his Yaranga touching the cover 

with his bloodied fingers and continuing on to finally touch the two sleds where the sacred objects 

were. Later Grisha ‘fed’ his idols with reindeer fat and the day ended with everyone gathering in the 

Yaranga for a meal of boiled reindeer meat. It seems remarkable that these traditional Chukchi 

religious beliefs and rituals survived the communist era, when religions were banned and Shamans 

were persecuted, and still exist in the 21st Century. 

 

The name ‘Chukchi’ is a Russian adaption of the word ‘Chauchu’ meaning ‘rich in reindeer,’ but these 

people are anything but rich. Although some of the reindeer were privately owned most of the herd 

is owned by the municipality which pays each herder a wage of around £120 a month. From that 

sum the cost of food & fuel is deducted. After these deductions, one of the herder’s salaries in 

January ended up being only £10 for the month. Apart from tea, sugar and some macaroni, there 

was no food, other than reindeer meat, in the camp. The herders didn’t even have flour to make 

bannock or bread, and while I was with them, we ate only reindeer meat and seal fat three or four 

times a day.  
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The traditional life of these reindeer herders out on the tundra contrasts greatly with the life of the 

Chukchi who live in Chukotka’s villages and small towns. Natasha told me that compared to many 

people in the villages, she felt that they were better off:  “We have our reindeer, fish and food from 

the tundra.”  

 

I left the Camp at Tenimvaam with an impression of the Chuckhi, as a very hospitable and hard 

working people, who live in harsh environment under difficult circumstances. I was impressed that 

they had managed to retain so many of their cultural traditions. A Chukchi woman I had spoken to 

before my trip had described these herders as: “one of the last fragments of Chukchi culture.” I think 

she was right. 

 

 

Text and photographs © Bryan Alexander 
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Hugh Mackay: Edinburgh University East Greenland Expedition 
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Sledging on the Pourquoi Pas Glacier 
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Nick Rose 

Inward leg sledging camp 
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Peter Brownsort and Simon Durkin 
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Brownsort and Durkin on Point John 
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 Skis off for final leb on Beinn Birsay 
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Sledging to Tasilaq 

Crampon trouble 

Base Camp at Kruse Fjord 

Descent to Tasilaq 




